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Master Continued (R-1415-32)

Body

BACKGROUND:  In 2014 the United States Congress passed legislation that funded disaster relief through a 

separate Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) fund specifically for areas that were impacted by the 

August 2012 Fires and the May 2013 tornados in Oklahoma.  The Oklahoma Department of Commerce 

(ODOC) was assigned the task of writing a plan for use of the funds and for making recommendations on 

funding allocations in collaboration with the U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development.  Cleveland and 

Creek Counties were directed to receive a total of approximately $42 million.

ODOC then began contacting eligible entities, requesting proposed use of funds.  The City of 

Norman/Cleveland County submitted a proposal that included over $49 million in projects.  After reviewing that 

proposal and that of Creek County, ODOC advised that the City of Norman/Cleveland County proposal could 

not be funded in its entirety and that only certain equipment items were eligible and could be funded.  ODOC 

then submitted back a list of projects, in order of the priorities established by the City and County, totaling 

$21,711,500 that would be eligible to submit as an application.

DISCUSSION:  The City of Norman/Cleveland County projects in the list include four bridges and five roadway 

improvements totaling $18,528,000 and fire equipment totaling $3,183,500.  [A list and description of the 

projects and equipment is attached.]  All work will be contracted and the infrastructure improvement projects 

will be split into two phases - the first being engineering, limited right -of-way acquisition near bridges, etc. The 

second being actual construction. Although none of the four bridges were included in the City ’s Capital 

Improvement Program (CIP), all were on the State list of bridges that are deficient and therefore have been 

weight limited.  The roadway on 108th was included in the City’s CIP to be addressed as a rural road chip seal 

project in FYE 2015.  The proposed CDBG-DR 14 project will be a much more in-depth 

reconstruction/rehabilitation of that roadway and will extend its capacity longer than a chip seal project would 

have done.

As a part of the application, the City is required to submit a Citizen Participation Plan in a format provided by 

ODOC, a resolution of commitment to follow federal regulations and to execute the proposed projects, and 

several other documents assuring that no duplicate federal funds are scheduled to be used on the projects .  

The resolution format is the one provided by ODOC and is required to be approved by both the City Council and 

Cleveland County.  Cleveland County Commissioners have scheduled the resolution for approval in their 

meeting on September 22, 2014.  As a part of the Citizen Participation process, a separate advertised public 

hearing was held as a joint meeting sponsored by the City of Norman and Cleveland County at the Little Axe 

Community Center on September 15th to allow interested residents to attend and ask questions.  Close to 600 

letters were mailed to property owners adjacent to proposed projects, with sixteen in attendance at the public 

hearing.  All expressed enthusiastic support for the projects.

RECOMMENDATION:  Staff recommends approval of the CDBG-DR 14 application and associated documents 

to be submitted to the Oklahoma Department of Commerce in the amount of $21,711,500. 
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